
The year 2021 had a great effect on our Anchor Bay Community Foundation family. Some of our friends and 
family, donors, and community leaders passed away. Our longest-serving board member, Barbara Richards, 
died in May. In 2019 a gathering was held to honor Barbara’s service to ABCF and the community.          
Donations from that event started a named fund: The Barbara Richards Magic Wand Fund for Children.   
Besides working diligently as our “ambassador to the community,” Barbara  also worked tirelessly in her last  
two years to distribute funds to children who had experienced tragedy. Because of the generosity of many, 
the Fund has reached the Endowment level, and so Barbara’s legacy will live on in her memory.  
 

M E M O R I A L S  
 

WILLIAM “Bill” CARROTHERS—February 2021 
Anchor Bay Schools Educator 

Concetta Calisi & Family, John & Catherine Dailey, Shirley Hageman, Flo Hayman, John & Sharon Hiller, Lynne Hoover Musilli, 
Charles & Phyllis Maddix, David & Diane Michelson, Carolyn & Raymond Natzke, Don & Mary Jane O’Dell, Mary Rose,    

Mary Jane Schmid, Bruce & Janice Simon, Leonard & Gayle Thibodeau, and the Hatheway Reunion Committee 
~ 

RALPH E. MUSILLI—February 2021 
Establishment of Musilli & Hoover Lifelong Learning Small Grants Fund for Literacy  

Lynne Hoover Musilli, Craig M. Hoover,  Chad, Allison & Bella Hoover, Sandra & Henry Hoover, Elizabeth Forest Musilli,   
Denise Marter Foy, Kurt & Pat Marter, Midge Marter, Troy Marter, Rocky Meldrum, Steve & Gloria Whittlesey, Lois Pierson,                                

Anne & Kari Nyman, Eric Pierson, Barbara Richards, Tom & Beth Stanton, Susan & Tom Accivatti, Patti & Pam Allen,          
Dana Boyette, Amy & Tom Carmack, Bette Carrothers, Lori & Isadore Cipriano, Loraine L. DeMuynck, Richard French,          

Sue & Correy Gristchuk, Flo Hayman, Cindy & Rich Holmes, Susan Keller, Bernadette & Robert Krupa-Grier,                        
Katherine & Andrew Lee, Bob & Midge Lusardi, Elizabeth & Mark Madson, Jacqueline Mannone & Chris Pochert,                  

Anne & Richard Markham, Henry & Denise Mello, David & Diane Michelson, Rich & Cyndi Miiller, William & Dianne Musilli, 
Ann & Bill Napper, Albert & Kathleen Panyard, Sharon Peeters, Ann & Bob Potteiger, David Rambo, Mary Rose, Allyn Ryder, 

Mary Jane Schmid, Shirley Sirois, Rick & Mary Jo Thompson, Polly & John Wilson,                                                                   
Association of Zoos and Aquariums and The Anchor Bay Community Foundation Board of Directors  

~ 
MARK LIETKE– April 2021 

Lois Pierson, Zimmer Roofing & Construction LTD, Donald & Cheryl Ward, Tim & Lynda Pierson, Joseph Maffesoli,         
Thompson-Phelan Group Inc., Ryan Covert, John & Cathy Dupray, Larry & MariHelen Gingas, Eric Haydamack, Flo Hayman, 

Edward Iverson, Bernadette & Robert Krupa-Grier, Deborah Monreal, David & Denise Mozal, Terri North, Allyn Ryder,        
Cunningham-Limp Development, LaDuke Construction 

~ 
WILLIAM “Bill” WOEHLER– April 2021 

Edward & Linda McQuiston, Paul & Patricia Schlutow, Jean Moir, Lois Pierson, Bonnie Robbins-McCormick,                         
Donald & Bernadette Burkhardt, Max & Michelle Freeman, Betty Hutchins,  Henry & Denise Mello, Lynne Hoover Musilli, 

Christina & Sean Sorrow, Craig & Carolyn Thomson 
~ 

BARBARA RICHARDS—May 2021 
Barbara Richards Magic Wand Fund for Children 

Lois Pierson, Steve & Gloria Whittlesey, Friends from Rec Diving, Mark Richards, Starr Richards, Paulette Adams,                
Mark & Cathy Blair, Susan Cipriano, John & Cathy Dupray, Stephen & Megan Dye, Anharid Farrell, Michele Fecteau,             

Jack & Jacqueline Fournier, Larry & MariHelen Gingas, Rhonda Gretkierewicz, Erika Grotto, Eric Haydamack, Flo Hayman, 
Douglas Hacheski & Michael Willis, Jim & Carolyn Haselwood, Robert & Mary Higgins, Tim & Charlotte Kemper & Family, 

Bernadette & Robert Krupa-Grier, Kristie & Mark Lohmann, Midge & Bob Lusardi, Frances & Walter Majewski,                     
Henry & Denise Mello, Elizabeth Forest Musilli, New Baltimore Goodfellows, New Baltimore Goodfellows,                             
New Baltimore Historical Society, Joe & Jennifer Opolski & Family, Paul and Cindy Richards, Gary Robson,                           

Romulus GM Employees, Mary Jane Schmid, John & Ginny Semaan, Joel & Kim Smith, Douglas & Janis Spoutz,                     
Joe & Dorothy Stabile, Brian & Kit Stouffer, George & Sharon Studley, Mike & Sue Wojciechowski, Terry & Shirley Walter, 

Carl & Carrie Weinrich, Dave Wurtz & Sharon McMurray, the Richards Family and anonymous donations to the Fund 
~ 

LOUISE HODSON—August 2021 
Anchor Bay Schools Educator 

Establishment of the Robert & Louise Hodson Memorial Scholarship for Education 
Jim & Mary Hodson, Marylou & Tracy Smiedendorf, James & Connie Phillips, Janet & John Smiedendorf,  

Barbara & Gary Perkins, Susan Robart 
 

November 1, 2020  - October 18, 2021 

 

THANK YOU TO ALL  WHO MADE MEMORIAL OR HONORIAM DONATIONS 
THAT BUILD THE FUNDS THAT SERVE OUR COMMUNITY! 


